	Minutes

The University of Toledo Board of Trustees

Academic and Student Affairs Committee Meeting
May 16, 2016


	Committee Chair Dr. S. Amjad Hussain was present with Committee members Mr. Jeffrey C. Cole, Mr. Will Lucas, Ms. Mary Ellen Pisanelli, Mr. Gary P. Thieman, and Student Trustee Ms. Anna L. Crisp. Committee member Student Trustee Daniel D. Arendt was absent. Other Trustees who attended the meeting included Mr. Steven M. Cavanaugh, Ms. Sharon Speyer, and Mr. Joseph H. Zerbey, IV.  Faculty representative Ms. Mary Humphrys and Community member Ms. Mary Fedderke were also present.  ProMedica Partners Ms. Holly Bristoll was absent; Arturo Polizzi was in attendance.  Other meeting attendees included Dr. Brian Ashburner, Dr. Jamie Barlowe, Dr. Frank Calzonetti, Dr. Christopher Cooper, Ms. Meghan Cunningham, Mr. David Cutri, Mr. Bryan Dadey, Dr. Michael Dowd, Dr. Sharon Gaber, Mr. Ron Goedde, Dr. Kristen Keith, Mr. Lawrence Kelley, Mr. Daniel Klett, Dr. Patricia Komuniecki, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, Ms. Vanessa McCray, Mr. Samuel McCrimmon, Dr. Willie McKether, Dr. William Messer, Jr., Ms. Holly Monsos, Mr. David Morlock, Mr. Peter Papadimos, Dr. Kaye Patten, Ms. Patricia Peterson, Dr. Linda Rouillard, Dr. Connie Schall, Mr. Matthew Schroeder, Ms. Joan Stasa, Mr. Christopher Thompson, Mr. Jason Toth, Ms. Margaret Traband, Dr. Michael Weintraub, Dr. Jeffrey Wilkinson, and Ms. Rhonda Wingfield.

	ATTENDANCE



	The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Trustee Hussain in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel room.  
	CALL TO ORDER



	Trustee Hussain requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the March 21, 2016 Committee meeting and approve them as written. A motion was received by Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Thieman, followed by Committee approval.

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES



	Dr. Hussain welcomed Professor Mary Humphrys, Associate Professor Business Technology, to her first meeting as Faculty Senate President.  The Faculty Senate Report is Attachment 1.  Trustee Cole thanked the previous Faculty Senate President, Dr. Kristen Keith, for her leadership over the last year and that the Committee is looking forward to working with Ms. Humphrys.

	FACULTY SENATE

REPORT

	Dr. Husain also welcomed Dr. Connie Schall, Professor Chemical/ Environmental Engineering, to her first meeting as Graduate Council Chair.  The Graduate Council Report is Attachment 2.

	GRADUATE COUNCIL

REPORT



	A Student Government representative was not present to provide a report.

	STUDENT GOVERNMENT REPORT

	Ms. Margaret Traband, Sr. Vice Provost Academic Affairs, presented one recommendation for Tenure and Promotion effective 2016-2017, which was inadvertently omitted from the list presented in March.  Dr. Hussain requested a motion to approve the recommendation and forward it to the Consent Agenda at the June 20 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Thieman, seconded by Trustee Cole, and approved by the Committee.

	RECOMMENDATION FOR TENURE

AND PROMOTION 2016-2017


	Mr. Margaret Traband also presented the Committee with information about the proposed merger of the College of Languages, Literature and Social Sciences (LLSS) with the College of Communications and the Arts (CoCA) to the College of Arts and Letters.  She provided an overview of full time faculty, majors and the contribution to university general education for fall 2015 for both colleges.  Ms. Traband outlined the proposed College of Arts and Letters governance structure.  She reported that faculty committees from both LLSS and CoCA will be working through the summer months on draft documents for full faculty consideration in the fall. There will be proportional representation on the College Faculty Council, as well as proportional representation on the College Committee on Academic Personnel (CCAP). This newly created College of Arts and Letter will include a new constitution and bylaws, faculty council and CCAP.  Current curricular requirements will remain in place with future discussions originating at the department/program level.  After Committee discussion, Dr. Hussain requested a motion for approval and forwarding the requested merger to the Consent Agenda at the June 20 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Lucas and approved by the Committee.   With Board approval, this will be effective July 1, 2016.

	CREATION OF THE COLLEGE OF ARTS AND LETTERS


	Dr. Brian Ashburner, Vice Provost Retention and Undergraduate Studies, presented Resolution No. 16-05-05:  “Updated University Completion Plan.” At the beginning of his presentation he provided each Committee member with a copy of The UT Completion Plan.  He reported that the 130th Ohio General Assembly added Ohio Revised Code 3345.81, Strategic Completion Plan, effective September 29, 2013, which requires that no later than June 30, 2016, the Board of Trustees at each Ohio institution of higher education endorse an updated institution-specific strategic completion plan designed to increase the number of degrees and certificates awarded to students.  The ORC also states that the plan shall be consistent with the mission and strategic priorities of the institution, include measureable student completion goals, and align with the state’s workforce development priorities.  Dr. Ashburner displayed a list of the participants involved with compilation of the UT Plan.  He reported that the working group followed the bullet points below as a template in preparing the plan and reviewed each area with the Committee in detail.
· University Mission

· Barriers to Persistence and Completion

· Progress towards goals established in the initial Completion Plan

· Updated Completion Goals for 2016-2018

· Completion Strategies 

· Workforce Development Priorities

· University Student Profile

With presentation of the UT Completion Plan to the Committee today, Dr. Ashburner reminded the Committee that submission is due to the Ohio Chancellor by June 30.  After Committee discussion, and so that the Committee could have more time to review the Plan, it was decided to bring the topic back to the June 20 Board meeting for further discussion.  President Gaber requested that Committee members email her their comments about the Plan by the week’s end.  

	RESOLUTION

NO. 16-05-05



	With no further topics before the Committee for discussion, Trustee Hussain adjourned the meeting at 1:50 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT


Attachment 1

Faculty Senate Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee
May 16, 2016
The Faculty Senate has completed a very productive academic year under the leadership of Kristen Keith. 

Among the activities that the Faculty Senate and Faculty Senate Executive Committee undertook since this committee’s last meeting was co-sponsoring with the University Teaching Center a workshop aimed at assisting junior faculty with navigating the tenure and promotion processes.  These well-attended workshops were conducted on both the Main and Health Science Campuses.

Also, the Faculty Senate Executive Committee recently met with the four candidates for the position of Executive VP of Finance & Administration and CFO.   

At its final meeting on April 26, the 2016-17 Faculty Senate elected its new Executive Committee.  Along with voting on numerous course and program proposals, the Senate approved a resolution supporting the process being used to merge the College of Languages, Literature and Social Sciences and the College of Communication and the Arts.  Also, the Senate Committee on Academic Regulations presented its recommendations pertaining to the Academic Standing, Class Rank, Academic Dishonesty, and Enrollment Status policies.

The Executive Committee will meet throughout the summer in preparation for the upcoming academic year.  Its initial priority will be to establish the memberships for the standing committees so they might begin their work immediately at the beginning of fall semester. 

In conclusion, the Senate believes that its goal to provide the best possible learning experience for our students has been greatly enhanced by our collaboration with Dr. Gaber during her first academic year as president.  We appreciate her inclusiveness and look forward to working with her during the 2016-17 academic year.

Respectfully, 

Mary Humphrys

University of Toledo Faculty Senate President

Attachment 2

Graduate Council Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

May 16, 2016
Since the last report to the Academic and Student Affairs Committee, Graduate Council has had four meetings. At our final meeting of the academic year on May 3, we elected new members to the GC Executive Committee. I have stepped into the role of chair, from my prior position as Vice Chair.  Dr. Andrea Kalinoski, from the Department of Surgery was elected Vice Chair.  Our at-large members of the GC Executive Committee are: Dr. Jerry Van Hoy, Dept. of Sociology & Anthropology, Dr. Joseph Schmidt, Dept. of Chemistry & Biochemistry, and Dr. Jason Huntley, Dept. of Medical Microbiology & Immunology.   

At some of the other late spring meetings,  we had several reports, including:  a report on program assessment from Dr. Alana Malik, University Assessment Director, a report from  Dr. William Messer about our renewed membership with Oak Ridge Associated Universities and opportunities for our faculty and students for collaborative research with Oak Ridge National Laboratory scientists.  Drs. Messer and Norman Rapino also gave an update on Rocket Innovations.
Dr. Susan Pocotte, College of Graduate Studies (COGS) Associate Dean for Academic Affairs reported on the Graduate Student Association budget.  Beginning in AY 2012-2013 (FY13) the GSA budget was increased from $3,676 to $153,964 and the UT administration approved use of funds for GSA officer stipends in line with support to undergraduate student government officers.  In AY 2015-2016, 46.5 % of total budget was allocated to GSA officer stipends and travel to the National Association of Graduate-Professional Students meeting (NAGPS).  The GSA officers proposed an evidence-based revision for AY 2016-2017 GSA officers stipend and National Meeting (NAGPS) travel which results in a projected ~$10,900 reallocation to increase funding of student activities and travel.  An allocation of approximately 40 % of total budget is proposed for GSA officer stipends and travel to NAGPS.  Over 7% of the GSA budget supports the Midwest Graduate Research Symposium (MGRS).  The 7th annual symposium was held on April 7, 2016 and the keynote speaker was Dr. Ronald Delph, an historian from Eastern Michigan University.  There were over 150 attendees from UT and other universities that included BGSU, Wayne State, Notre Dame, Purdue and Michigan State. 
As reported in the last report to this committee, a ‘catalog cleanup’ review of all graduate courses for updating of course descriptions, pre- and co-requisites, and identification of courses to be inactivated has been undertaken this academic year. Changes were reviewed by Graduate Council's Curriculum Committee and have been submitted to and approved by Graduate Council for most programs and colleges.  At the May Graduate Council meeting, the GC Executive Committee was empowered to approve changes to a limited number of curriculum changes during the summer term. 

Graduate Council's Academic Programs and Regulations Committee is a new committee charged with serving as an advisory body to the regarding policies, procedures, and actions to promote academic standards. This committee expects to complete its review of two existing policies this summer:  Graduate Student Academic Dishonesty and Graduate Student Academic Grievance procedures.  The committee is reviewing the current COGS procedures for Academic Standards this summer with a view to creating a new policy.  The committee will report its findings and request input from the Graduate Council in the fall semester. 
The Graduate Council Executive Committee will be meeting over the summer to assess membership on a number of our standing committees.  The GC fall agenda will include updates and opportunities for input in Strategic Enrollment Planning in graduate programs. 

COGS Dean Patricia Komuniecki reported at our final May 3 meeting that there are strong positive indicators for fall 2016 enrollment.  COGS has already processed over 946 admissions for fall 2016 (including 216 awaiting financial documents for full admission).  The August census number of admissions for fall 2015 was 1,104.  As of May 2nd, we reached 86% of the total fall 2015 admissions census. Additionally, the Institutional Research May 2nd enrollment tracking report indicates 157 new graduate students already enrolled for fall, a 48% increase over new enrollments compared to May 2015.

At the University Commencements in May 2016, over 100 doctoral degrees, 540 Master’s degrees, 10 Education Specialist degrees and 29 graduate certificates were awarded.

The Graduate Council is happy to address questions or concerns involving graduate education.
Respectfully,

Constance Schall, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Graduate Council Chair
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